The COVID-19 Stress Test: Results and Recommendations

Patrick L. Remington, MD, MPH

The stress test has been a mainstay in medicine for almost a century, aiding in the assessment of patients suspected of having ischemic heart disease. If a patient fails a stress test, such as by having chest pain, shortness of breath, changes in blood pressure, or a heart arrhythmia, then some form of treatment may be prescribed.1 In March 2020, our society was confronted by a different type of stress test: The COVID-19 pandemic. The global pandemic stressed not only our public health systems, but also nearly every other system in society, ranging from our health care system to our global economic system. In the past 3 years, we have learned a lot about how each system-and society in general—responded to this COVID stress test. In this commentary, I reflect on the results of this stress test, including some notable successes and abysmal failures, and conclude with recommendations for changes for when-not if—the next pandemic comes.

Author Affiliations: Department of Population Health Sciences, School of Medicine and Public

Health, University of Wisconsin-Madison.

Corresponding Author: Patrick L. Remington, MD, MPH, Professor Emeritus, Department of Populations Sciences, School of Medicine and Public Health, University of Wisconsin—Madison, 610 N Walnut St, Madison, WI 53726; email plreming@wisc.edu; ORCID ID 0000-0003-0360-7097

STRESS TEST RESULTS: PUBLIC HEALTH, HEALTH CARE, AND BIOMEDICAL RESEARCH

The COVID-19 pandemic stressed the public health system more than ever before.² Never had the entire public health system been called into action to respond to a public

seriously ill patients (as shown on the cover art for this special issue). Shortages of masks, COVID-19 tests, nasal swabs, and intensive care unit beds led to delayed diagnoses and treatment.⁴ In addition, the pandemic had disparate effects on minority populations—often at higher risk from preexisting chronic condi-

...as members of a civil society, we need to respond collectively to improve the capacity of our public health and health care systems to respond to the next pandemic.

health crisis. Workers at all levels of government-from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) to state and local health departments-were mobilized to answer questions, test people with symptoms, track cases, make recommendations for isolation and quarantine, and implement "stay-at-home" policies. This "all-hands-on-deck" approach was effective and a sign of the talents and commitment of our public health workforce. But it also led to worker burnout and uncovered a serious lack of capacity needed to respond to a pandemic. This impact may have been even more stressful in Wisconsin, as the state is tied with Nevada for the lowest spending on public health in the nation, at only \$72 per capita per year.3

The health care system was also stressed, despite the heroic efforts of frontline primary care providers and specialists who cared for tions and having less access to primary health care services.^{5,6} The pandemic also led to the cancellation of routine surgeries and screening tests, further exposing the problems with a feefor-service health care system, as hospitals and other health care systems lost revenue.⁴

Fortunately, our biomedical system responded to the call for a vaccine for a novel virus with incredible speed and success. In the early days of the pandemic, public health strategies, such as social isolation and wearing masks, were intended to "flatten the curve" and delay the spread of the virus, until a vaccine or treatments were developed. Few experts, however, predicted the vaccine would be ready for widespread distribution in less than a year. This success was built on decades of basic research, including research led by Jon Wolff, MD, at the University of Wisconsin School of Medicine and Public Health, and

310 WMJ • 2023

subsequent research by Katalin Karikó, PhD, and Drew Weissman, MD, PhD, leading to their 2023 Nobel Prize in Medicine.

STRESS TEST RESULTS: COMMUNICATIONS, POLITICS, AND SOCIETY

In addition to the stress placed on the public health and health care systems, the COVID stress test brought to the surface serious problems in our news and social media systems. Leadership and clear communications are critical during a crisis. However, a recent survey showed that those who trust Newsmax, One American News, and Fox News hold more misconceptions about COVID than those who trust network news, local television, CNN, MSNBC, and NPR.8 Although some credible sources emerged on social media (eg, https://thosenerdygirls.org/), one study showed that a small number of physicians propagated COVID-19 misinformation about vaccines, treatments, and masks on social media with a wide reach.9 And an investigation by the Washington Post showed that doctors who spread misinformation are rarely held accountable.10

In addition to a failure in communications, the COVID-19 pandemic further stressed our already divisive political systems. Perhaps the biggest stress on our political system involved views of the role of government during a public health crisis. Our Constitution granted states the right to use "police powers" to constrain the rights of individuals for the collective good. This has been the mainstay of public health departments, used to reduce the risk of infectious disease outbreaks and the transmission of diseases like tuberculosis. These debates have made it harder for our state and local health officers to enforce evidence-based public health policies that reduce the risk of disease transmission.11

Finally, the COVID-19 pandemic stressed individuals and families at all levels of society. The pandemic brought to the surface existing disparities in access to health care, prevalence of chronic conditions, and economic security. The early responses to the pandemic were unfair, as low-income workers either lost their jobs or were deemed required "essential workers," exposing themselves

and their families to risks. In contrast, highincome workers were able to transition to remote working, with fewer layoffs and losses in income. And the pandemic laid bare an unwillingness among some to follow simple, practical approaches to protect the health of others (eg, social distancing, vaccination, or use of masks).

RECOMMENDATIONS

When a patient fails a stress test, the clinician outlines a treatment plan to address the underlying disease and pathophysiology. The COVID-19 stress test exposed a variety of problems in our public health and health care systems, as well as in society in general. How should we respond?

First, as members of a civil society, we need to respond collectively to improve the capacity of our public health and health care systems to respond to the next pandemic. The CDC has taken a first step in this direction through its "Moving Forward" initiative, identifying ways to improve and institutionalize how it develops and deploys its science, both in pandemic and nonemergency times. 13 A similar approach should be taken at state and local health departments. These changes to improve the capacity of public health and health care systems will require support among our legislators, not only of public health policies but also for the core funding needed to be prepared for the next pandemic.

Second, we need to find better ways to confront the pandemic of misinformation. Gone are the days when we got our news from a small number of highly respected national and local news sources. Given this plethora of news sources, our schools and universities need to develop courses focused on media literacy, enabling the public to discern fact from fiction. Physicians need to be more active in serving as credible sources of information, and our profession needs to do a better job of confronting those who willfully disseminate information that is harmful to the public's health. For the most egregious instances, the state licensing board should revoke a physician's license to practice medicine.14

Finally, each of us has a responsibility to act individually as citizens. Many of the fail-

ures in our response to the COVID stress test will require political solutions, from better public health laws to more funding for state and local public health departments. It is imperative that we support candidates and elected officials who represent our public health interests through sound, evidence-based programs and policies. The worst of the COVID-19 pandemic may be over, but the lessons learned from this stress test on our society cannot be forgotten.

Funding/Support: None declared.

Financial Disclosures: None declared.

REFERENCES

- 1. Stress Tests. Medline Plus. National Library of Medicine. Updated February 28, 2023. Accessed September 30, 2023. https://medlineplus.gov/lab-tests/stress-tests/#:^:text=What%20are%20stress%20 tests%3F,a%20treadmill%20or%20stationary%20bicycle
- 2. DeSalvo K, Hughes B, Bassett M, et al. Public health COVID-19 impact assessment: lessons learned and compelling needs. *NAM Perspect*. 2021;10.31478/202104c. doi: 10.31478/202104c
- 3. Public Health Funding in the United States.

 America's Health Rankings. United Health Foundation.

 Accessed September 30, 2023. https://www.

 americashealthrankings.org/explore/measures/

 PH_funding
- **4.** Asch SM. What did the COVID stress test reveal about how we should deliver care in the USA? *J Gen Intern Med.* 2021;36(11):3305-3306. doi:10.1007/s11606-021-07150-4
- **5.** Conway BJ, Kim JW, Brousseau DC, Conroy M. Heart disease, advanced age, minority race, and Hispanic ethnicity are associated with mortality in COVID-19 patients. *WMJ*. 2021;120(2):152-155.
- **6.** Romano SD, Blackstock AJ, Taylor EV, et al. Trends in racial and ethnic disparities in COVID-19 hospitalizations, by region United States, March-December 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2021;70(15):560–565. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm7015e2
- 7. Wolff JA, Malone RW, Williams P, et al. Direct gene transfer into mouse muscle in vivo. *Science*. 1990;247(4949 Pt 1):1465-1468. doi:10.1126/science.1690918
- 8. Hamel L, Lopes L, Kirzinger A, Sparks G, Stokes M, Brodie M. KFF COVID-19 vaccine monitor: media and misinformation. November 8, 2021. KFF.
 Accessed September 30, 2023. https://www.kff.
 org/coronavirus-covid-19/poll-finding/kff-covid-19-vaccine-monitor-media-and-misinformation/?utm_campaign=KFF-2021-polling-surveys&utm_medium=email&_hsmi=2&_hsenc=p2ANqtz-9FFMxT0s0unloUPDhDilNvMdlOHtgartlXapE6FJy_6He32hhnj5Tpr85Z40CQ7QSy4E805lusJFC_uWqnmK3-MBpm3w&utm_content=2&utm_source=hs_email

References continued on page 416

VOLUME 122 • NO 5 311

A survey done in Changzhi Medical College among undergraduates showed a correlation between the pandemic and academic delays and mental health.¹ Similarly, in Hong Kong, due to exam delays, students lost their appetites and developed sleep problems due to stress. In the same survey, out of 757 students, 20% reported stress levels of 10/10 on exam delays.¹ These findings suggest that setbacks and cancellations not only caused educational deficits, but also affected mental health. Further, in a survey of 248 medical students from 13 schools, 48% reported feeling depression and 52% felt lonelier.¹

In another study, 1139 allopathic medical students from Washington and New York were assessed for depression and anxiety symptoms and self-rated their mental health during versus before the pandemic. Seventy percent of respondents reported their mental health was worse than baseline following the initial months of pandemic; 61% reported experiencing some depressive symptoms (24% meeting criteria for major depression); and 58% reported some symptoms of anxiety (20% meeting criteria for an anxiety disorder).³ These findings suggest that over two-thirds of the medical students who completed the

survey believed that their mental health had deteriorated after the start of COVID-19.

There is no doubt that COVID-19 has had a negative effect on many medical and undergraduate students—myself included, and we have suffered in obtaining a well-rounded experience in the medical field. Fortunately, however, although it has been slow, the recovery to "normal" has begun.

Acknowledgements: The author wishes to thank Tripti Singh, MD, for her assistance with this manuscript.

Funding/Support: None declared.

Financial Disclosures: None declared.

REFERENCES

- **1.** Jhajj S, Kaur P, Jhajj P, et al. Impact of COVID-19 on medical students around the Globe. J Community Hosp Intern Med Perspect. 2022;12(4):1-6. doi:10.55729/2000-9666.1082
- 2. Harries AJ, Lee C, Jones L, et al. Effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on medical students: a multicenter quantitative study. BMC Med Educ. 2021;21(1):14. doi:10.1186/s12909-020-02462-1
- **3.** Christophers B, Nieblas-Bedolla E, Gordon-Elliott JS, Kang Y, Holcomb K, Frey MK. Mental health of US medical students during the COVID-19 pandemic. J Gen Intern Med. 2021; 36(10)3295-3297. doi:10.1007/s11606-021-07059-y

The COVID-19 Stress Test: Results and Recommendations

References continued from page 311

- **9.** Sule S, DaCosta MC, DeCou E, Gilson C, Wallace K, Goff SL. Communication of COVID-19 misinformation on social media by physicians in the US. *JAMA Netw Open.* 2023;6(8):e2328928. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.28928
- **10.** Sun LH, Weber L, Godfrey H. Doctors who put lives at risk with covid misinformation rarely punished. *Washington Post.* July 26, 2023. Accessed September 30, 2023. https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2023/07/26/covid-misinformation-doctor-discipline/
- **11.** Parmet WE, Erwin PC. The challenges to public health law in the aftermath of COVID-19. *Am J Public Health*. 2023;113(3):267-268. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2022.307208
- **12.** Lawlor EF. COVID-19 as America's stress test. *Ann Am Acad Pol Soc Sci.* 2021;698(1):185–198. https://doi.org/10.1177/00027162211069718
- **13.** CDC Moving Forward Summary Report. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Reviewed September 1, 2022. Accessed September 8, 2023. https://www.cdc.gov/about/organization/cdc-moving-forward-summary-report.html#print
- **14.** Physician loses license over COVID-19 misinformation. Credentialing Resource Center Digest. September 21, 2021. Accessed September 30, 2023. https://credentialingresourcecenter.com/articles/physician-loses-license-over-covid-19-misinformation

416 WMJ • 2023



WMJ (ISSN 1098-1861) is published through a collaboration between The Medical College of Wisconsin and The University of Wisconsin School of Medicine and Public Health. The mission of *WMJ* is to provide an opportunity to publish original research, case reports, review articles, and essays about current medical and public health issues.

 $\ \, \odot$ 2023 Board of Regents of the University of Wisconsin System and The Medical College of Wisconsin, Inc.

Visit www.wmjonline.org to learn more.